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August 18, 2016 

 
 

CIRCULAR LETTER TO ALL MEMBER COMPANIES 
 

Re: North Carolina Industrial Commission – Ambulatory Surgical Center Rule Activity 
 

The North Carolina Industrial Commission (NCIC) sets the Workers’ Compensation fee schedule for 
Ambulatory Surgical Centers (ASCs) through the administrative rulemaking process.  Prior to April 
1, 2015, the NCIC’s fee schedule set the rate of reimbursement for ASCs to be 67.15% of billed 
charges.  Effective April 1, 2015, the NCIC’s fee schedule changed to reimburse ASCs at the rate of 
220% of the Medicare ASC facility-specific amount (04 NCAC 10J .0103).  The Bureau’s 2015 
voluntary loss cost and assigned risk rate filings contained an adjustment in overall rates of -0.4% to 
recognize the effects of this fee schedule change.   
 
On October 1, 2015, one ASC group – Surgical Care Affiliates (SCA) – filed a Request for 
Declaratory Ruling seeking to invalidate all parts of the NCIC’s rules that acted to amend the 
Workers’ Compensation fee schedule provisions for ASCs operating in North Carolina.  The 
Request for Declaratory Ruling was granted by the NCIC on October 30, 2015.  On December 14, 
2015, the NCIC issued its Declaratory Ruling denying the relief requested by SCA.   
 
SCA then filed a Petition for Judicial Review in the Wake County Superior Court seeking a reversal 
of the NCIC’s Declaratory Ruling denying the relief requested.   By decision issued August 9, 2016, 
the Court reversed the NCIC’s Declaratory Ruling, and granted the relief requested by SCA.  The 
effect of this Decision is that the NCIC’s April 1, 2015 fee schedule change as it applied to ASCs is 
invalidated and of no effect and that the prior fee schedule for ASCs is reinstated.  
 
A copy of the Judge’s Order is attached. 
 
We are advised that the NCIC anticipates appealing this decision, and may request a “stay” of the 
Court’s decision.  In addition, we are advised that the NCIC is considering making a new rule on 
ASC fee schedule reimbursements.   
 
The Bureau has a Workers’ Compensation rate filing due to be filed, by Statute, on September 1, 
2016 for rates to be effective on April 1, 2017.  At this time, the Bureau has elected to wait until all 
appeals have been exhausted to determine if any adjustments to the loss cost and assigned risk 
rates are needed.  The Bureau will endeavor to keep you advised of further developments in this 
matter.   
 

Sincerely,  

Joanna Biliouris 
 
Chief Operating Officer 
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